In 2012, Mozambique made minimal advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Council of Ministers approved the new National Plan of Action for Children (2013–2019). The Ministry of Labor trained provincial labor inspectors on child labor, which included material on national and international child labor laws. The Government began preparing the National Plan for Eradication of Child Labor to be presented jointly with the members of the Community of Lusophone Countries at the Global Conference on Child Labor in 2013. However, a number of gaps remain in Mozambique's legal framework. There is no list of hazardous activities prohibited to children and the prohibitions on child prostitution are incomplete. Current social protection programs focus on raising awareness and on street children, but fail to address sectors in which children engage in dangerous work. Children in Mozambique continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, including dangerous activities in agriculture and domestic service.

Statistics on Working Children and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working	5-14 yrs.	22.5 (1,526,560)
Attending School	5-14 yrs.	69.5
Combining Work and School	7-14 yrs.	22.4
Primary Completion Rate		56.2

Sources:

Primary completion rate: Data from 2011, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1)

All other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from MICS3 Survey, 2008.(2)

Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Mozambique are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in dangerous work in agriculture and domestic service. (3-8) The largest number of children work in the Inhambane region. (9)

Children working in agriculture work on farms and small plots known as *machambas*. Limited evidence suggests some of these children produce cotton, cashews, copra (dried coconut meat), seaweed, tea, and sugar.(3, 5, 6, 10-13) Children also work in the production of tobacco.(6, 13) Children working



in agriculture may use dangerous tools, carry heavy loads, and apply harmful pesticides.(5, 14, 15) Limited evidence suggests that children in agriculture often work with no pay and that there are cases of children used as laborers to pay off family debt.(16-19) Some children in Mozambique are subject to debt bondage.(4, 17-21) Children also work in the forestry sector.(12) Children working in forestry may be exposed to falling from ladders and trees, extreme temperatures, and hazardous chemical substances.(22)

Children in Mozambique perform domestic labor in third-party homes. (6, 7, 10, 13, 23-25) Some domestic servants work up to 15 hours per day and may be subject to physical abuse, including burns. (3, 7, 26, 27)

Children in Mozambique herd livestock. Children herding livestock may suffer injuries such as being bitten, butted, gored, or trampled by animals.(28, 29) Limited evidence indicates that children are involved in fishing.(3, 6, 12) These children may work long hours, perform physically demanding tasks, and face dangers such as drowning.(30, 31)

Mozambique is a source, destination, and transit country for child trafficking.(11, 18, 19) Children are trafficked internally and to South Africa for commercial sexual exploitation and forced labor in agriculture, mines, and domestic service.(17, 18, 32-39) Girls from Zimbabwe, Zambia, and Malawi are trafficked to Mozambique for commercial sexual exploitation and forced domestic service.(4, 8, 18, 40-45) Commercial sexual exploitation is especially prevalent in rural areas, border towns, and in the regions of Maputo, Beira, Napula, Tete, and Nacala.(4, 7, 8, 34, 46-50) There are reports of children working on the streets but specific information on hazards is unknown.(4, 7, 23, 47, 51-54)

Access to education in Mozambique is limited because of teacher shortages, indirect schooling costs, and the lack of schools and sanitation facilities.(4, 11, 20, 48, 53, 55, 56) The Government of Mozambique estimated in 2011 that nearly 200,000 school aged children were out of the school system. (57) Despite government efforts to provide birth registration to children, some children may not attend school because they do not have the birth records needed for enrollment.(49, 58, 59) Even though the National Organization of Professors established a code of conduct, verbal, physical, and sexual abuse is common in schools. It is also common for teachers to demand sex as a condition for advancement to the next grade. (7, 60) For many children, especially girls, this type of abuse leads to withdrawal from school.(4, 7, 8, 11, 20, 58, 60) Additionally, there are an estimated 900,000 orphaned children in Mozambique, many of whom lost their parents to HIV/AIDS.(21, 57, 61, 62) The Government of Mozambique estimates that nearly 20,000 children are heads of households and are responsible for their younger siblings.(57, 63) As a result, these children are particularly vulnerable to poor school attendance and engagement in the worst forms of child labor. (4, 7, 61)

Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Labor Law establishes the minimum age for employment at 15 and the minimum age for hazardous work at 18. Article 3 of the Labor Law covers a number of special and noncommercial sectors, such as work in the home, domestic service, and work in rural areas, among others, but only "insofar as it is suited to their particular nature and characteristics." (64) The provision makes it unclear if the Ministry of Labor (MITRAB) has the authority to inspect in these noncommercial establishments. (6, 25) Although Article 259 of the Labor Law gives inspectors authority to enter any establishment, in practice, cases of labor violations are

discovered through investigations rather than inspections. (16) During the reporting period MITRAB offered training to provincial labor inspectors on child labor and national and international laws regarding child labor. (25)

International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

المحاجة عواكل	C138, Minimum Age	✓
ATION	C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	1
	CRC	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	✓
$\left(\left(\left$	Minimum Age for Work	15
	Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	18
众	Compulsory Education Age	13
1 SCHOOL	Free Public Education	Yes

Children between ages 12 and 14 may work with written approval by their legal representative. (6, 64) These children are issued legal documents establishing the conditions under which they are allowed to work and must undergo a prior medical examination. (6, 64) The Labor Law also restricts the conditions under which minors between ages 15 and 18 may work. Minors under age 18 are not permitted to work in unhealthy, dangerous, or physically taxing occupations. (64) The Labor Code prohibits children between ages 15 and 18 from working at night. (64, 65) The Labor Code does not specifically identify hazardous activities from which children are prohibited. (4, 6, 7, 21, 66)

The Constitution guarantees the right to education for all.(67) The Child Protection Act provides for free and compulsory education through primary school.(65) However, evidence suggests these goals have not been met.(11, 56, 58) Primary school covers a period of 7 years and begins at age 6, making education compulsory until the age of 13.(6, 20, 68) This standard makes children ages 13 to 14 vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor, as they are not required to be in school but are under the minimum age to work.(6) Additionally,

although the Child Protection Act was passed in 2008, the procedures and regulatory frameworks to put the law into practice have not yet been implemented.(11)

The Constitution prohibits forced labor.(67) The Law on Military Service sets the age for military conscription at age 18, which can be lowered in times of war.(69, 70) Act 3/97 prohibits the use of children in the transport and sale of illegal drugs.(21)

While the Child Protection Act does not directly provide children protection from sexual exploitation, it requires the Government to adopt legislation protecting children from all forms of sexual exploitation. However, legislation has not yet been adopted to meet this requirement. (4, 65)

Article 405 of the Penal Code establishes penalties for the prostitution of a minor, which include imprisonment and a fine.(8, 71) Children are protected from exposure to pornographic materials and acts, under article 64 of the Children's Code, which provides sanctions, although unspecified, for inciting, coercing, abusing, using, or procuring of minors for prostitution or any other illicit sexual activity.(4, 7, 8, 65)

The Trafficking in Persons (TIP) Law forbids international and domestic trafficking for forced labor, prostitution, slavery, involuntary servitude or debt bondage. (16, 72, 73) Despite the lack of implementing regulations, there were police and prosecutorial enforcement actions, prosecutions, and convictions including 16 ongoing investigations carried into 2012. (10, 12, 16, 58, 74-76) However, information on TIP cases did not identify the number of cases involving children. (16) (21, 35) Implementing regulations would clarify the roles and responsibilities of the ministries involved in anti-trafficking efforts. (76)

The Government is in the process of revising the Penal Code and provisions to protect children from all forms of trafficking are expected to be included. (4, 21, 24, 75)

Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination and Enforcement

The Government of Mozambique does not have a specific mechanism to coordinate policies on the worst forms of child labor. However, the National Council on the Rights of the Child (CNAC), an interagency commission led by the Ministry of Women and Social Action (MIMAS), coordinates efforts

to promote the welfare of children.(12, 17) The Council is comprised of religious and civil society representatives and the Ministries of Labor, Justice, Education, Health, Interior, and Youth and Sports.(3, 4, 10, 12, 58, 77)

MITRAB is responsible for the enforcement of child labor laws in an operating environment that is accepting of child labor as a response to poverty or the death of parents due to HIV/AIDS.(3, 10, 78-80) Within MITRAB, the Labor Inspection Office employs 130 labor inspectors who primarily inspect commercial establishments.(3, 10, 12, 25) In 2012, MITRAB had a budget of \$40,000 for child labor-related issues.(81) This office routinely lacks resources to conduct inspections.(3, 10, 12) Information was not found on the type of inspections nor what kind of labor law violations were detected.(12, 17, 82) There is no mechanism in place for the public to report labor law violations.(3)

The National Police Force, the Criminal Investigation Branch (PIC), and the Labor Inspectorate General (LIG) share responsibilities for the enforcement of all criminal laws, including forced child labor, child trafficking, the commercial sexual exploitation of children, and the use of children for illicit activities.(3) The Government of Mozambique has special gender-sensitive police units.(3) In addition, the PIC has a seven-person unit devoted to anti-trafficking. Further, there is a system in place for reporting instances of the sexual exploitation of children.(3, 4, 10, 12, 40, 76) A telephone hotline Speak Child-116 was established in 2009 to report cases of child abuse and exploitation.(83) Between January and March 2012, the hotline registered 366 cases, of which 51 were referred to the police, 45 to the Women and Children Victim Assistance Unit (GAMC), and 33 to the Family Council. (84) The Government also maintains approximately 215 help desks where trafficking victims can go to police stations to file complaints and receive assistance. (16, 40, 75, 81) In addition, there are twenty Victims of Violence Centers run by the GAMC that can provide temporary shelter to children who have been victims of trafficking.(81) However, evidence suggests the Government lacks procedures to identify victims of child trafficking as well as services for child victims of commercial sexual exploitation.(4, 48, 85) Despite these efforts, the Ministries of Justice and Interior, including the police and the LIG, have insufficient financial and human resources to improve their effectiveness in enforcing laws pertaining to children.(6, 12, 58, 81, 82)

Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Council of Ministers approved the second National Plan of Action for Children (PNAC II) 2013–2019 during the reporting period. (81, 86) The four key priority areas are: child survival, child development, child protection, and child participation. The PNAC II establishes 13 goals which include an increase in birth registrations, access to education, decrease in child marriage, and an increase in participation of children in social protection programs. Efforts under the PNAC II are coordinated by the CNAC. (81, 86)

During the reporting period, the Government continued to support and implement several policies that include components to combat child labor in Mozambique. The National Action Plan on Birth Registration aims to clear away a backlog of birth registrations and to strengthen and decentralize the birth registration system nationwide. (11, 61) The Strategic Plan for Education and Culture (2006-2010/2011) aims to ensure primary education is free and compulsory through higher primary school (grades six and seven) and to improve post-primary education.(87) The Plan also proposes to increase access to education for female students, support the construction of new schools, and encourage the training and recruitment of teachers.(87) The Employment and Professional Training Strategy (2006-2015) aims to raise awareness of, and disseminate information on, labor laws, including the laws pertaining to the worst forms of child labor.(55, 77)

In 2009, the Government adopted the Strategic Plan of Action on Combating Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children in the Southern African Development Community (SADC).(11, 77) The Government and civil society representatives also form part of the Southern African Regional network against Trafficking and Abuse of Children (SANTAC).(44)

Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

During the reporting period, the Government of Mozambique made efforts to combat the worst forms of child labor. It continued partnerships with NGOs to provide anti-trafficking seminars for new police officers throughout the country. (12) Anti-trafficking training now forms part of the regular training curriculum for new officers. Mozambique's Center

for Judicial Training included a session on trafficking that was provided to 50 judges.(12, 82) Furthermore, 20 Mozambican judges were trained in Brazil and produced an electronic manual on TIP.(12) Despite these efforts, the Government of Mozambique has devoted limited resources for assisting trafficking victims, including a lack of safe houses and no formal referral system.(4, 12, 19, 76, 82)

In 2012, Mozambique participated in the USDOL-funded, 4-year Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues Project, which is active in approximately 40 countries. In Mozambique the project aims to improve the evidence base on child labor and forced labor through data collection and research.(88) Additionally, the Government continued to participate in a 2-year \$500,000 USDOL-funded project that assisted participating countries in developing a National Plan for Eradication of Child Labor and promoted south-south cooperation between Lusophone-speaking countries for the purpose of eliminating worst forms of child labor. (89, 90) During the reporting period, the Community of Portuguese Speaking Countries (CPLP) met jointly with the ILO to discuss progress and planning for the Global Conference on Child Labor to take place in Brazil in 2013, and produced a documentary regarding child labor in the member countries.(91-93)

The Government continued to partner with civil society organizations to provide a reintegration process for street children. The program provided shelters and schooling to prepare children for reintegration.(4) Minors, who are head of households, receive small amounts of cash from the Government until age 18. The cash disbursements amount is determined by household size.(82)

Government officials received training from UNICEF on the use of radio broadcasts to communicate to the public about issues of child abuse, including child labor.(3) The Government of Mozambique is also participating in a 10-year UNESCO Literacy Initiative.(21) The impact of this Literacy Initiative on child labor has yet to be assessed.

The Government is not currently involved in social programs to eliminate the worst forms of child labor in sectors where the majority of children work such as in agriculture and domestic service.

Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Mozambique:

Area	Suggested Actions	Year(s) Action Recommended
Laws and Regulations	Amend the Labor Law to identify hazardous activities from which children are prohibited.	2009,2010,2011,2012
	Raise the age of compulsory education to be consistent with the minimum age for employment.	2009, 2010,2011, 2012
	Ensure children under age 18 are prohibited from military conscription in all circumstances.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Amend the revised Penal Code and Child Protection Act to include protection for all children from all forms of sexual exploitation, including child prostitution, child pornography, child trafficking, and child sex tourism.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Adopt implementing regulations for the Trafficking in Persons Act and the Child Protection Act.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Clarify whether MITRAB has the authority to conduct labor inspections in non-commercial establishments.	2011, 2012
Coordination and Enforcement	Create a mechanism to coordinate policy and efforts on the worst forms of child labor.	2010,2011,2012
	Allocate sufficient resources to MITRAB to conduct inspections.	2009, 2011, 2012
	Ensure the Labor Inspection Office targets sectors where children are known to work, including agriculture.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
	Create mechanisms to identify victims of child trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation.	2011, 2012
	Use the provisions from the Child Protection Act prohibiting sexual exploitation to prosecute those involved in sexual exploitation of children	2012
	Make information publicly available on the sectors in which inspections were carried out and sanctions imposed for child labor violations.	2009, 2010, 2011, 2012
Policies	Ensure the National Plan of Action for Children (2013–2019) has the resources necessary for implementation.	2012
	Take measures to ensure children, particularly girls, have access to quality education and safety in schools, including prosecuting teachers who demand sex with students as a condition for advancement.	2010, 2011, 2012
	Assess the impact that existing educational and other policies may have on child labor.	2010, 2011, 2012
Social Programs	Develop social protection programs that assist children working in sectors such as agriculture, domestic service and for victims of trafficking.	2010, 2011,2012
	Assess the impact of the UNESCO literacy program on child labor.	2010, 2011, 2012

REFERENCES

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total.; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
 aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
 of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
 Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 3. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, December 20, 2010.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Mozambique (ratification: 2003) Published: 2010; accessed March 15, 2011; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- Africa 21 Digital. "Agencia estima que mais de 1 milhão de crianças moçambicanas, dos sete aos 17 anos, sao submetidas ao trabalho infantil, cuja causa principal e a pobreza." africa21digital.com [online] June 13, 2012 [cited November 9, 2012]; http://www.africa21digital.com/comportamentos/ ver/20000285-unicef-considera-qgrave-e-alarmanteq-o-trabalho-infantil-emmocambique.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Mozambique (ratification: 2003) Published: 2012; accessed November 8, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms
 of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No.182) Mozambique (natification: 2003)
 Published: 2012; accessed November 8, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/iloquery.htm.
- U.S. Department of State. "Mozambique," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/ hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- UNICEF. Child Poverty and Disparities in Mozambique 2010. Maputo; 2011. http://www.unicef.org.mz/cpd/.
- 10. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, February 6, 2010.
- United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child. Consideration of Reports Submitted by States Parties Under Article 44 of the Convention: Fifty Second Session; November 4, 2009. [hard copy on file].
- 12. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, January 31, 2013
- Diário de Moçambique. Trabalho infantil preocupa, Rede de Comunicadores Amigos da Crianca, [online] March 28, 2012 [cited February 7, 2013]; http://www.recac.org.mz/por/layout/set/print/Na-Imprensa/Trabalho-infantil-preocupa.
- 14. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms_155428.pdf While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- International Labour Office. Farming, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited November 2, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172416/lang--en/index.htm.
- 16. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, June 5, 2012.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Mozambique (ratification: 2003) Published: 2012; accessed November 8, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/ iloquery.htm.

- U.S. Department of State. "Mozambique," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/index.htm.
- 19. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, February 24, 2012.
- Instituto Internazionale Maria Ausiliatrice. Mozambique Submission to the Human Rights Council: Statement on the Situation on the Rights of the Child in Mozamabique; June 2010. Report No. CRC/C/MOZ/CO/2. http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/MZ/IIMA_ IstitutoInternazionaleMariaAusiliatrice_eng.pdf.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Mozambique (ratification: 2003) Submitted: 2009; accessed April 7, 2013; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/ iloquery.htm.
- International Labour Office. Forestry, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited June 21, 2013]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/ Agriculture/WCMS_172421/lang-en/index.htm.
- 23. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, January 16, 2009.
- Rede CAME. ROSC Apresenta a Proposta de Revisão do Código Penal, Rede CAME, [online] [cited February 7, 2013]; http://www.redecame.org.mz/index. php?option=com_k2&view=item&id=45:rosc-apresenta.
- Claudina, C. MITRAB forma técnicos para inspecionarem Trabalho Infantil, Rede de Comunicadores Amigos da Crianca, December 13, 2012 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.recac.org.mz/por/layout/set/print/Actividades/Noticias/ MITRAB-forma-tecnico.
- 26. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in domestic work is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in domestic work and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- International Labour Office. *Domestic Labour*, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited November 2, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Childdomesticlabour/lang--en/index.htm.
- Gender, Equity, And Rural Employment Division. Children's work in the livestock sector: Herding and beyond. Rome, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; 2013. http://www.fao.org/documents/en/detail/307941.
- International Labour Office. Livestock Production, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited November 2, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172431/lang--en/index.htm.
- 30. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; 2011. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in fishing is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in fishing and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- International Labour Office. Fishing and Aquaculture, International Labour Organization, [online] January 31, 2012 [cited November 2, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/ipec/areas/Agriculture/WCMS_172419/lang-en/index.htm.
- Africa Research Bulletin. "Mozambique: Child Trafficking Surges (Abstract)."
 African Research Bulletin: Political, Social & Cultural Series, 45(no. 4)(2008);
- "Mozambique: Suspected Child Trafficker May Get 15-Year Sentence." africanews. com [online] October 23, 2008 [cited November 2, 2012].
- "Trafficking in Mozambique: 'Every Minute Was the Worst'," The CNN Freedom Project. February 20, 2012; 3 min., 44 sec., television broadcast; November 8, 2012; http://thecnnfreedomproject.blogs.cnn.com/2012/02/20/trafficking-in-mozambique-every-minute-was-the-worst/.
- Deutsche Welle English. Mozambique: The Child Trafficking Hub of Southern Africa [MPEG]; June 21, 2011, 6 min., 46 sec., November 16, 2012; http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Pe2n_2_bmf8.
- Integrated Regional Information Nerworks. "Children and Youth: Country Draws Child Migrants." IRINnews.org [online] September 20, 2007 [cited November 2, 2012];
- The Star (South Africa). "Slavery by any Other Name." The Star South Africa, February 13, 2008; News. source on file.
- 38. O Díario de Moçambique. "Seitas religiosas envolvidas no tráfico de pessoas

- no país." diariomoz.com [online] June 7, 2012 [cited April 7, 2013]; http://diariomoz.com/index.php/sociedade/218-seitas-religiosas-envolvidas-no-trafico-de-pe.
- Mukhathi, V. "We Must All Join the War Against the Modern Slave Trade." timeslive.co.za [online] April 4, 2010 [cited April 9, 2013]; http://www.timeslive.co.za/sundaytimes/article384491.ece/We-must-all-join-the-war-against-the-modern-slave-trade.
- UNODC. Global Report on Trafficking in Persons; February 2009. http://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf.
- ECPAT International. Global Monitoring Report on the Status of Action Against Commercial Sexual Exploitation: Mozambique. Bangkok; 2007. http://www.ecpat. net/A4A_2005/PDF/AF/Global_Monitoring_Report-MOZAMBIQUE.pdf.
- 42. @Verdade. "Crianças moçambicanas na RAS e zimbabweanas em Manica tornamse prostitutas." @Verdade, Maputo, September 2, 2011. http://www.verdade. co.mz/nacional/21956-criancas-mocambicanas-na-ras-e-zimbabweanas-emmanica-tornam-se-prostitutas?tmpl=component&print=1&layout=default&pa ge=.
- 43. @Verdade. "Quatro crianças escapam de um raptor no Gúruè." @Verdade, Maputo, December 19, 2011. http://www.verdade.co.mz/nacional/23929-pagou-2-mil-meticais-por-cabeca-quatro-criancas-escapam-de-um-raptor?tmpl=compone nt&print=1&layout=default&page=.
- SANTAC. Southern Africa Regional network against Trafficking and Abuse of Children, [online] [cited February 5 2013]; http://www.santac.org/eng/About-us.
- Macha, C. "Zambia: Plan International, Media to Fight Child Trafficking." allafrica.com [online] June 24, 2010 [cited April 9, 2013]; http://allafrica.com/stories/201006240339.html.
- 46. Club of Mozambique. "Prostituição Infantil Cresce na Cidade de Nampula." clubofmozambique.com [online] June 14, 2010 [cited November 9, 2012]; http://www.clubofmozambique.com/pt/sectionnews. php?secao=mocambique&tid=16278&tipo=one.
- Portal do Governo. Governo Preocupado com Mendicidade e Prostituição Infantil, Government of Mozambique, [online] November 24, 2010 [cited November 9, 2012]; http://www.portaldogoverno.gov.mz/.
- 48. Child Rights Information Network. *Mozambique: Children's Rights References in the Universal Periodic Review*; February 1, 2011. http://www.crin.org/resources/infodetail.asp?id=23877.
- Bernardo, C. TETE Tráfico e abuso sexual de menores: IPAJ envolve comunidades no combate àqueles males, Rede de Comunicadores Amigos da Crianca, [online] March 11, 2011 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.recac.org.mz/por/layout/ set/print/Na-Imprensa/TETE-Trafico-e-abuso-sexual-de.
- @Verdade. "24% de raparigas de Cabo Delgado, Tete e Manica envolvidas na prostituição." @Verdade, Maputo, March 7, 2012. http://www.verdade.co.mz/ mulher/25552-24-de-raparigas-de-cabo-delgado-tete-e-manica-e.
- @Verdade. "Trabalho infantil recrudesce em Manica." @Verdade, Maputo, September 14, 2012. http://www.verdade.co.mz/nacional/30443-trabalhoinfantil-recrudesce-em-manica.
- Televisão Independente Moçambique. Trabalho infantil assola Beira, Rede de Comunicadores Amigos da Crianca [online] September 4, 2012 [cited February 7, 2013]; http://www.recac.org.mz/por/layout/set/print/Na-Imprensa/Trabalho-infantil-assola-Beira.
- @Verdade. "Mercido: O rapaz que deixou a escola para vender água no cemitério."
 @Verdade, Maputo, March 8, 2012. http://www.verdade.co.mz/nacional/25617-mercido-o-rapaz-que-deixou-a-escola-para-vend.
- Ndanda, A. Crianças com sonhos falecidos deambulam sem rumo nas sombras do trabalho infantil, Rede de Comunicadores Amigos da Crianca, [online] May 15, 2012 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.recac.org.mz/por/layout/set/print/Na-Imprensa/Criancas-com-sonhos-falecidos-...2/6/2013.
- UNDP. Report on the Millenium Development Goals: Republic of Mozambique. Maputo; 2010. http://www.undp.org/africa/documents/mdg/mozambique_september2010.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Mozambique," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2010. Washington, DC; April 8, 2011; http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/ hrrpt/2010/.
- Government of Mozambique. Cerca de 20 mil crianças chefiam famílias em Moçambique, [online] January 26, 2012 [cited January 26, 2013]; http://www.

- $portal dogoverno.gov.mz/noticias/news_folder_sociedad_cultu/junho-2011-1/cerca-de-20-mil-criancas-chefiam-familias-em-mocambique/.$
- OHCHR. Universal Periodic Review- Human Rights Council: UNICEF Inputs-Mozambique; 2010. http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/ MZ/UNICEF_United%20Nations%20Children's%20Fund_eng.pdf.
- Plan International. Universal Birth Registration: Mozambique, [online] [cited March 30 2012]; http://plan-international.org/birthregistration/resources/ country-case-studies/mozambique.
- Margarido, E. Crescendo-Buletim Informativo. Mozambique, Fundação para o Desenvolvimento da Comunidade (FDC); April 2010. http://www.redicem.org.mz/var/ezwebin_site/storage/original/application/347fee05087539e05dba817ff620c866.pdf.
- UNICEF. Child Protection, UNICEF, [online] 2009 [cited February 5, 2013]; http://www.unicef.org/mozambique/protection.html.
- National AIDS Council- Mozambique. 2012 Global AIDS Response Progress Report. Progress Report; 2012. http://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/ countries/mozambique/.
- 63. Government of Mozambique. Moçambique prepara estratégia integrada da criança, Government of Mozambique, [online] May 31, 2011 [cited January 25, 2013]; http://www.portaldogoverno.gov.mz/noticias/news_folder_sociedad_cultu/maio-2011/mocambique-prepara-estrategia-integrada-da-crianca/.
- Government of Mozambique. Lei do Trabalho, Lei n.º 23/2007, enacted October 2007. http://www.mitrab.gov.mz/Documentos/Legislacao/Lei%20do%20 Trabalho.pdf.
- Mozambique. Lei de Bases de Protecção da Criança, enacted http://www. portaldogoverno.gov.mz/Legisla/legisSectores/sociedade/lei_bases_crianca.pdf.
- 66. O País. "Governo deve definir trabalhos não perigosos para crianças." opais.co.mz [online] June 13, 2012 [cited March 20, 2013]; http://www.opais.co.mz/index. php/sociedade/45-sociedade/20660-governo-deve-definir-tra.
- Mozambique. Constitutição da República, enacted November 2, 1990. http://www.mozambique.mz/pdf/constituicao.pdf.
- UNESCO. The Hidden Crisis: Armed Conflict and Education. Paris; 2011. http:// www.unesco.org/new/en/education/themes/leading-the-international-agenda/ efareport/reports/2011-conflict.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. "Mozambique," in *Child Soldiers Global Report 2008*. London; 2008; http://www.child-soldiers.org/global_report_reader.php?id=97.
- Child Soldiers International. "Appendix II: Data Summary on Recruitment Ages of National Armies," in *Louder Than Words: An Agenda for Action to End State Use* of Child Soldiers. London; 2012; http://www.child-soldiers.org/global_report_ reader.php?id=562.
- 71. Codigo Penal, enacted http://www.portaldogoverno.gov.mz/Legisla/legisSectores/judiciaria/codigo_penal.pdf/view.
- 72. Government of Mozambique. Lei N.6/2008, enacted April 23, 2008.
- Government of Mozambique. Notas Explicativas [regarding the Penal Code], enacted August 31, 2006. http://www.portaldogoverno.gov.mz/Legisla/ legisSectores/judiciaria/codigo_penal.pdf.
- Maputo News. Crime: Human Trafficking Law for Mozambique, Wanted in Africa, [online] May 12, 2008 [cited August 13, 2012]; http://maputo.wantedinafrica. com/news/news.php?id_n=4445.
- 75. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, February 22, 2010.
- 76. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, February 15, 2011.
- 77. UN Committee on the Rights of the Child. Written Replies by the Government of Mozambique to the List of Issues (CRC/C/MOZ/Q/2) Prepared by the Committee on the Rights of the Child in Connection with the Consideration of the Second Periodic Report of Mozambique (CRC/C/MOZ/2); September 29, 2009. Report No. CRC/C/MOZ/Q/2; CRC/C/MOZ/2. http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G09/451/65/PDF/G0945165.pdf?OpenElement.
- O Pais. "Helena Taipo diz ser difícil erradicar trabalho infantil em África." opais. co.mz [online] June 22, 2011 [cited January 23, 2013]; http://www.opais.co.mz/index.php/sociedade/45-sociedade/14737-helena-taipo-diz-ser-dificil-erradicar-trabalho-infantil-em-africa.html.
- Mozambique News Agency. "World Day Against Child Labour." [online] June 13, 2008 [cited November 2, 2012];

- Voz da América. "Moçambique: Trabalho infantil está ligado as estruturas e hábitos sociais - diz ministra da justiça." voaportugues.com [online] December 6, 2012 [cited February 7, 2013]; http://www.voaportugues.com/content/article-06-12-12-moz-child-labor-158607735/1451386.html.
- 81. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. Email communication USDOL official. 2013.
- 82. U.S. Embassy- Maputo. reporting, January 25, 2012.
- 83. Bulande, V. "A violência contra a criança é praticada por quem a devia proteger."

 @Verdade, Maputo, June 16, 2011. http://www.verdade.co.mz/nacional/20250-a-violencia-contra-a-crianca-e-praticada-por-quem-a-devia-proteger?tmpl=compone nt&print=1&tlayout=default&page=.
- 84. Rede CAME. Linha Fala Criança 116 Apresenta o Relatório de Dados do Primeiro Semestre de 2012, Rede CAME, [online] April 25, 2012 [cited April 9, 2013]; http://www.redecame.org.mz/index.php?option=com_ k2&view=item&id=49:linha-fala-crian%C3%A7a-116-apresenta-orelat%C3%B3rio-de-dados-do-primeiro-semestre-de-2012&Itemid=1.
- ECPAT International. UPR Submission: Comments on the Status of Children's Right to Protection Against Sexual Exploitation in Mozambique; July 2010. http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session10/MZ/ECPAT_ ChildProstitutionPornographyTrafficking_eng.pdf.
- Government of Mozambique. Plan Nacional de Acção para a Criança 2013-2019 (PNAC II). Maputo; December 2012.
- Government of Mozambique. Evaluation of the Strategic Plan for Education and Culture(SPEC) 2006-2010/2011. 2006. http://www.hifab.se/upload/Terms%20 of%20Reference%20Eng.pdf (source on file).
- ILO-IPEC. Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; April 2013.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced or Indentured Labor in the Production of Goods in Foreign Countries and Efforts by Certain Countries to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor." *Federal Register 75*, no. 36(2010); http://webapps.dol.gov/FederalRegister//PdfDisplay. aspx?DocId=23550.
- USDOL. Supporting Actions to Meet the 2015 Targets to Eliminate the worst Forms
 of Child Labor in Lusophone Countries in Africa through Knowledge Awareness
 Raising and South-South Cooperation. Technical Cooperation Project Summary.
 Washington, DC; 2010.
- 91. Comunidade dos Países de Língua Portuguesa (CPLP) and ILO. A Organização Internacional do Trabalho (OIT) lança documentário sobre trabalho infantil nos PALOP(*) em parceria com a Comunidade dos Países de Língua Portuguesa (CPLP). CPLP; 2012, 3 min., 08 sec., February 6, 2013; http://www.cplp.org/Default.aspx?ID=316&Action=1&NewsId=2330&M=NewsV2&PID=304.
- Comunidade dos Países de Língua Portuguesa (CPLP). CPLP
 e OIT na Luta contra o Trabalho Infantil, CPLP, [online]
 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.cplp.org/Default.
 aspx?ID=2281&PID=6356&M=NewsV2&Action=1&NewsId=2283.
- Comunidade dos Países de Língua Portuguesa (CPLP). Pontos Focais para Trabalho Infantil reúnem em São Tomé, CPLP, [online] [cited February 6, 2013]; http:// www.cplp.org/id-2281.aspx.